ANALELE BANATULUI

Serie nouă

ARHEOLOGIE ISTORIE

XXXI 2023

MEGA Cluj-Napoca, 2023

Fondator Ioachim Miloia

Colegiul de redacție

Claudiu ILAȘ, *manager al Muzeului Național al Banatului* Dr. Nicoleta DEMIAN, *redactor șef* Zsuzsanna KOPECZNY, *secretar de redacție* Dan L. CIOBOTARU, dr. Andrei GEORGESCU, dr. Zoran MARCOV, dr. Felicia OARCEA, dr. Călin TIMOC, *membri*

Colegiul științific

Dr. Costin FENEŞAN (București) Dr. Bernhard Siegfried HEEB (Museums für Vor- und Frühgeschichte der Staatlichen Museen zu Berlin – Preußischer Kulturbesitz) Prof. dr. Elke KAISER (Institut für Prähistorische Archäologie Freie Universität, Berlin) Prof. dr. Raiko KRAUSS (Eberhard Karls Universität, Tübingen) Dr. Stelian MÂNDRUȚ (Institutul de Istorie George Barițiu, Cluj-Napoca) Prof. dr. PETROVICS István (Universitatea József Attila, Szeged) Prof. emerit dr. Ioan PISO (Director al Centrului de Studii Romane, Universitatea Babeș-Bolyai, Cluj-Napoca) Dr. Aurel RUSTOIU (Institutul de Arheologie și Istoria Artei, Cluj-Napoca) Dr. habil. Gábor SZABÓ (Institute of Archaeological Sciences, ELTE Faculty of Humanity, Budapest) Prof. dr. Matthias WEMHOFF (Direktor des Museums für Vor- und Frühgeschichte der Staatlichen Museen zu Berlin – Preußischer Kulturbesitz)

Vigneta copertei: Wiliam Vastag †

Analele Banatului, serie nouă, continuă publicațiile anterioare ale Muzeului Banatului din Timișoara: Történelmi és Régészeti Értesitő, 1875–1918 Gemina, 1923 Analele Banatului, 1928–1931 Tibiscus, 1971–1979

Orice corespondență se va adresa Muzeului Național al Banatului, Piața Huniade nr. 1, RO–300002 Timișoara, e-mail: analelebanatului@yahoo.com

Please send any mail to Muzeul Național al Banatului, Piața Huniade nr. 1, RO–300002 Timișoara, e-mail: analelebanatului@yahoo.com

Responsabilitatea asupra conținutului materialelor revine în exclusivitate autorilor.

ISSN 1221-678X

DTP: Editura Mega

Indexată în următoarele baze de date internaționale: SCOPUS (https://www.scopus.com/sourceid/21100224411) DOAJ (https://doaj.org/toc/1221-678X) ICI Journals Master List (https://journals.indexcopernicus.com/search/details?id=25470) CEEOL (https://www.ceeol.com/search/journal-detail?id=2682)



CUPRINS = SOMMAIRE = INHALT = CONTENTS

ARHEOLOGIE ȘI ISTORIE VECHE

REMUS MIHAI FERARU Le culte d'Apollon Didymeus dans les colonies milésiennes de la Propontide et du Pont-Euxin 👀 GABRIEL MIRCEA TALMAŢCHI Despre un nou tezaur monetar de dioboli din Mesembria descoperit în sudul Dobrogei 🕫 About a BOGDAN LĂPUȘAN Keys, locking mechanisms and padlocks from the old collections of the National Museum of Banat, ANDREI-CĂTĂLIN DÎSCĂ, IULIAN LEONTI Drumul roman imperial între Tibiscum și Ulpia Traiana Sarmizegetusa. Câteva considerații și rezultatele unor cercetări de teren 🕫 The Roman Imperial road from Tibiscum to Ulpia Traiana ALEXANDRU FLUTUR Considerații despre valurile romane din Banat 🕫 Considerations about the Roman earth embankments **ROBERT GINDELE** Așezarea sarmatică descoperită la dezvoltarea infrastructurii rutiere de la Cerneteaz – Sit 7 (jud. Timiș) • The Sarmatian settlement discovered during the contruction of the road infrastructure at Cerneteaz-Sit DANIELA TĂNASE Din nou despre antichitățile romano-bizantine descoperite la Drobeta-Turnu Severin din colecția lui Imre Pongrácz 5 New remarks about the Roman-Byzantine antiquities discovered at Drobeta-Turnu

LUCRĂRI PREZENTATE ÎN CADRUL CONFERINȚEI "POLITICS AND SOCIETY IN CENTRAL AND SOUTH-EASTERN EUROPE. DAILY LIFE IN MEDIEVAL AND EARLY MODERN TIMES (11th–17th CENTURIES)" (7–8 OCTOMBRIE 2021, TIMIȘOARA)

JELENA ĐORĐEVIĆ, VOJISLAV ĐORĐEVIĆ "Livade-Đurđevac" near Pančevo. Results of archaeological research of medieval churches and necropolises 2009–2013	157
ALEKSANDAR KRSTIĆ Reflection of daily life in medieval inscriptions and notes from Serbia and Bosnia (12 th –16 th centuries)	181

MILOŠ MAREK	
"In numerum proscriptorum malefactorum assignati". Proscription in Banat and Transylvania in the Middle Ages (14 th –15 th century)	193
ELEK SZASZKÓ The last members of the Dobozi Dánfi family	203
MIKLÓS FÓTI, ISTVÁN PÁNYA Topographic data in Ottoman registers as a resource for the identification of vanished settlements in Bodrog County	213
NICULINA DINU Ottoman pottery discovered in Hârșova fortress in year 2020	227

ISTORIE MODERNĂ ȘI CONTEMPORANĂ

COSTIN FENEŞAN

O încercare de reglementare a veniturilor fiscale din Transilvania în timpul celei de-a doua ocupații habsburgice (1603) ••• An attempt to regulate tax revenues in Transylvania during the second Habsburg occupation (1603)
HAJNALKA TÓTH The 1707 raid of Kecskemét by Serbs and its diplomatic consequences in Habsburg–Ottoman relations
ZORAN MARCOV Coifurile Gărzii Cetățenești din Timișoara din colecția Muzeului Național al Banatului (prima jumătate a sec. al XIX-lea) 55 The helmets of the Citizen Guard from Timisoara from the collection of the National Museum of Banat (first half of the 19 th century)27
RÓBERT KÁROLY SZABÓ Die historiografische Bedeutung der Schulregister der siebenbürgischen reformierten Schulen im Ersten Weltkrieg 👀 The historiographical significance of register books of Transylvanian reformed schools in the First World War
MARIAN-ALIN DUDOI The Romanian election of 1946 in the Norwegian press
RADU TABĂRĂ Serviciul Muncii. Analiză a impactului său economic la nivelul economiei naționale (1950–1961) 👀 The Labor Service. Analysis of its economic impact on the national economy (1950–1961)
VASILE RĂMNEANȚU Ultima vizită de lucru a lui Nicolae Ceaușescu în județul Timiș (14–15 septembrie 1988) ∽ <i>Nicolae</i> <i>Ceaușescu's last working visit in Timiș County (September 14–15, 1988)</i>

ISTORIA CULTURII, ARTEI, MUZEOLOGIE, RESTITUIRI

MIRELA BONCEA, CĂLIN TIMOC

RECENZII, PREZENTĂRI DE CARTE

ANDREI MIC

Sorin Mitu (editor), Raporturi și imagini româno-maghiare, Cluj-Napoca, Ed. Argonaut-Mega, 202	3,
211 p	335

OBITUARIA

Sakucs Lajos (1944–2023))

THE ROMANIAN ELECTION OF 1946 IN THE NORWEGIAN PRESS

Marian-Alin Dudoi*

Keywords: Cold War, communism, democracy, freedom, Iuliu Maniu.

Abstract

The study analyses how the Norwegian Press presented the Romanian parliamentary election of 19 November 1946.

The author studied editorials, already translated in Romanian by the Romanian Legation in Oslo at that time, and found at the Diplomatic Archives of the Romanian Ministry for Foreign Affairs in Bucharest.

As it has promised to the United States and British Governments in order to be recognized by those two great powers, the Groza Government, backed by the occupying Soviets, had to organize the election.

The most important Norwegian press depicted the violence and pressure on the opposition to stop meetings, the fact that the government's representatives banished the opposition's ones from the polling places, how the government bought votes on the black market, how a part of the people used more than one vote, or how the oppositions' supporters were not allowed to vote.

Despite less important far-left newspapers, the most prestigious Norwegian newspapers concluded that the election was neither fair or free.

Introduction

After World War II Romania and Norway had to reconstruct their economies, despite not having been destroyed by the war. Romania had to endure the Red Army's presence, Soviet intervention in economy, and the famine due to drought and was forced to pay a large war debt. Ruled by Soviets, the Allied Control Commission on Romania had to supervise the armistice, while the other two members of the Commission, the United States and Great Britain (and Northern Ireland), frequently criticized the Groza Government imposed by the Soviets on 6 March 1945, and recognized it only one year later, as Prime-Minister Petru Groza (formally, the President of the Council of Ministers), a Soviet puppet, and his deputy and Minister for Foreign Affairs, dissident Liberal Gheorghe Tătărescu, promised to hold fair elections and make Romania a democratic country. Hoping for a large international recognition also necessary in order to be admitted in the United Nations Organisation and to determine the people and the world to believe that Romania was an independent country, the Groza Government began to promote his policies in Europe, and included the resumption of the diplomatic relations with small European countries.

The Romanian-Norwegian diplomatic relations have been interrupted in the first years of World

War II and were formally resumed when Minister Constantin Vållimärescu presented his Letter of Credence to Norwegian King on 1 August 1946; he had only one member in his staff, Counsellor Grigore Cugler.¹ Norway did not send any diplomatic personnel to Bucharest.²

Having border with the Soviet Union and with the Soviets being interested in their Svalbard/Spitzbergen islands, Norway considered in 1946 either to become member of a proposed Scandianavian Defence Union, either to remain neutral, although it had a democratic regime.³ This did not help too

^{*} Middle School, No. 35A, Unirii Street, Segarcea. E-mail: marianalindudoi@yahoo.com.

¹ Romanian Diplomatic and Consular Representatives of 20.05.1947, United States Microfilm Collection, No. 637 Reel, Central National Historical Archives, Bucharest.

King Michael's Decree of 09.07.1946, *Romanian Norwegian Relations. Diplomatic Documents (1905–1947)*, Editors and Contributors: Jardar Seim, Stelian Obiziuc, Alin Victor Matei, Doru Liciu, Andrei Căpuşan and Nicolae Alexandru Nicolescu, Bucharest (2007), 204.

² Bujduveanu, Tănase, *Relationships between Romania and Norway. The Presence of Romanians in Norway. The presence of Norwegians in Romania*, Constanța (2013), 151.

³ Collier's dispatch no. 220 of 01.07.1946 to Bevin, *Documents on British Policy Overseas*, Series I, Volume IX, *The Nor-dic Countries: From War to Cold War*, 1944–1951, London and New York (2013), 124–126.

much as in the last part of 1946 the Soviet Union raised the issue of special rights on Svalbard islands, despite Norwegian reluctance.⁴ Few months later, the Norwegian Parliament decided to reject in secret session "negotiations of a military character with any single foreign power concerning the defence of a region under Norwegian sovereignty" putting an end to the Soviet hopes; the Norwegians tried not to embarass the Soviets then, thus an Assistant Secretary for Foreign Affairs delivered in person the letter to the Soviet Ministry for Foreign Affairs.⁵ The mounting international tension of the Cold War and the fear of a Soviet attack made Norway renounce a neutral course in favour of a Western oriented one in 1948⁶. As in any Nordic country, the people were in no mood for any revolution.⁷

Our research was undertaken at the Diplomatic Archives of the Romanian Minister for Foreign Affairs, where most Norwegian articles in press were found translated in Romanian or represented syntheses of the Romanian Legation for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

The electoral campaign

After the Groza Government delayed the election several times due to the famine and the Paris Peace Conference, where Romania participated as a defeated country, they finally decided to hold the election on 19 November 1946.

The conservative "Morgenbladet" of 21 November mentioned that the Anglo-American representatives in the Allied Control Commission on Romania, despite it being ruled by the Soviets, protested before the elections as the opposition parties did not have access to Radio Bucharest and their political meetings ended in clashes with government's agents without any intervention from the state's authorities, such as the police or the gendarmerie. After a short presentation of the parties, the National-Peasant Party was described as the most important, the one that had been suffering the most from government oppression, although his program was related to British Labour Party as it supported peasants to be given more land and a part of industry should be owned by the state.⁸

From its private correspondent, "Friheten" of 19 November, the official newspaper of the Norwegian Communist Party, mentioned that that would be the first election after nine years and the government were led by the Communist and Social-Democrat parties, to which one million and a half persons were enrolled. The government was confident in winning the elections as the members of trade unions reached three millions. The oppositions parties were supported by their own active press and represented the peasants, respectively the bourgeoisie. All women were offered the right to vote for the first time.⁹

an Associated Press release, Using "Daglbladet", a Liberal newspaper, of the same day, noted in the article's headline that eight millions of Romanians were entitled to vote and the fact that no government had lost any election. The opposition parties concentrated on the consolidation of middle class, while the government parties praised the ties with the Soviet Union. The United States and the Great Britain had criticized the way the government had organized the electoral campaign considering the election had not been free by stating, amongst other things, that the government agents had not allowed the opposition sympathizers to gather in electoral meetings. The government had denied the accusations by stating no one was entitled to criticize the way Romania was organizing its elections, while the Anglo-Americans had protested as the government had promised in the spring to hold free elections.¹⁰ In some cases, Bucharest Reuters correspondent, the main source for the most Norwegian newspapers in the issue, supposed that the British and the United States Governments, as those governments have already warned, would withdraw the Groza Government's recognition in case of fraudulent election.¹¹

The election

The Groza Government won 347 seats from the total of 414 seats of the Romanian Parliament and managed to determine forty-six foreign correspondents to sign a statement about the fair

⁴ Collier's dispatch no. 416 of 26.11.1946 to Attlee, *Ibid.*, 147–150.

⁵ Collier's telegram no. 55 of 19.02.1947 to Bevin, *Ibid.*, 164–165.

⁶ Collier's letter of 27.12.1947 to Hankey, *Ibid.*, 199–200.

⁷ François-Charles Mougel, *Europa de nord în secolul al XX-lea*. Traducere, note și prefață de Marian Ștefănescu, București (2004), 112.

⁸ "Morgenbladet" of 21.11.1946, File 3, Box 1 Norway (1945–1947), Norway fonds, the Diplomatic Archives of the

Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Bucharest, Romania (hereafter Norway fonds).

⁹ "Friheten of 19.11.1946, *Ibid.*

¹⁰ "Daglbladet of 19.11.1946, *Ibid.*

¹¹ Mark Percival, Politica britanică față de România în 1946. Romulus Rusan (ed.), *Anale Sighet 3. Începutul sfârșitului (instituții, mentalități, evenimente). Comunicări prezentate la Simpozionul de la Sighetu Marmației (7–9 iunie 1996)*, București (1996), 100–101.

elections, including six from France, two from the United States and two from the Grest Britain.¹²

"Friheten" of 20 November informed that the election took place respecting the condition of voters' liberty. According to Radio Bucharest, fifty foreign journalists were present and they were allowed to travel wherever they wanted to see the condition of a fair election.¹³

In the same day, Press Telegraph announced that the government parties got a large majority of about 80%.¹⁴

The political struggle went beyond reason, Norsk Telegrambyrå, citing a Reuters release, announced that Minister Mihail Romniceanu, the only representative of National-Liberal Party in the Groza Government, which had only two opposition Ministers, got severely injured during the election at Galați.¹⁵

Provided by an Associated Press release, "Morgenbladet" of 21 November, a conservative newspaper, adopted critical views, even in the headline of the article informing about the elections in turmoil, the selling of votes and beaten opposition newsagents who were hospitalized. The government protested in regard to the opposition members that had attacked one of the Communist headquarters and other violences. The opposition parties accused the government of many illegal electoral activities, including the facts that the electoral lists did not include all voting people and that a part of the voters sold their right.¹⁶

Another critical analysis was provided by the conservative "Aftenposten" of 21 November, the most prestigious Norwegian newspaper with 140 000 daily copies sold at the time, which informed about the violences upon an unspecified opposition minister and the fact that some opposition sympatizers simply refused to vote as a way of protest. The correspondent of London "Daily Telegraph" went in a village, 30 kilometers away of Bucharest, where the opposition officials were obliged to leave the polling place, while half of the ones with the right of voting, known as certain sympatizers of the opposition, were forbidden to enter the ward; but when the correspondent arrived with a small English flag in front of the car, the peasants got very happy, as they knew then they could vote. Such things happened to many British and American correspondents. All information had been published by the "Daily Telegraph" of the previous day.¹⁷

The following day, "Aftenposten", citing "Daily Telegraph" of 21 November, informed the readers that British Minister Adrian Holman, actually the British Political Representative in Romania as the senior representative of the British Foreign Office there, stated that many violences occurred, many opposition representatives got arrested in the morning of November 19 and many opposition representatives were forbidden to supervise the electoral commission of the ward. Also, the same voters used many ballots, other were obliged to use the ballot with the government candidate already chosen.¹⁸ However, in order not to threat the position of King Michael and the Social-Democrats'existing independence in relation to the Romanian Communist Party, the only solutions remained in delaying the imposition of Communism, the British Government decided to stop protesting in the issue of election.¹⁹

The conservative "Morgenbladet" of 21 November concluded that, as in the case of Bulgarian elections of November 3, the existing government simply imposed the result, as the election was just a formality.²⁰

"Bergen Arbeiderblad" of 23 November presented in detail the conflict between the government coalition and the opposition parties but it took the side of the Groza Government, falsely considering that the opposition parties had played some sort of role in bringing Fascism in recent Romania. Citing British Conservative "The Times" of 12 November, this Norwegian newspaper admitted the Groza Government was democratic only according to the Soviet lines, but rejected the moral support for the opposition parties as the Labour Government of Britain encouraged the Romanian opposition parties and, by this, the Groza Government could approach even more the Soviet Union.²¹

As "Friheten earlier, "Arbeidet" from Bergen, Norway's second largest city, of 29 November

¹² "Statement of the foreign press correspondents on the elections" published by the newspaper "Universul" of 21.11.1946, *Romania. The Political Life in Documents 1946*, Edited by the State Archives of Romania, Bucharest (1996).

¹³ "Friheten of 20.11.1946, Norway fonds.

Press Telegraph release of 20.11.1946, *Ibid.* Norsk Telegraph pyro release of 20.11.194

¹⁵ Norsk Telegrammbyro release of 20.11.1946, *Ibid*.

¹⁶ "Morgenbladet" of 21.11.1946, *Ibid*.

¹⁷ "Aftenposten" of 21.11.1946, *Ibid.*

¹⁸ "Aftenposten" of 22.11.1946, *Ibid*.

¹⁹ Harry Hanak, The politics of Impotence: The British observe Romania (6 March 1945 to 30 December 1947). I. Agrigoroaiei, Gh. Buzatu, V. Cristian (eds.), *Românii în istoria universală*, Iași (1988), 38.

²⁰ "Morgenbladet" of 21.11.1946, Norway fonds.

²¹ "Bergens Arbeiderblad" of 23.11.1946, *Ibid.*

saluted the victory of the Groza Government, as it feared that the opposition parties could have returned, in the case of victory, to Fascism, a memory that still had been haunting Norway, altough it admitted that both the government and the opposition parties appealed to violence.²²

As Tătărescu presided over a small dissident party which split from the National-Liberal Party and belonged to the government coalition, the Romanian Legation in Oslo was encouraged to find favourable news for the Government. Thus the Romanian Minister informed Bucharest that "Vart Lånd" of December 13, citing a United Press release, considered exaggerated the assertion of Iuliu Maniu, the president of National-Preasant Party, that the government got only16% in the elections.²³ Also, "Friheten" of December 14 republished Émile Buré's commentary in the French "L'Ordre" which supported the Groza Government and rejected to support the anullment of the election only by the fact that Anglo-Americans media published only one photograph where the police blocked the entrance in a polling place.²⁴

"Aftenposten" continued to support the idea that some changes may have happened, as the oppositions circles intended to approach the Ministers for Foreign Affairs of the victorious Great Powers to debate the issue. One regarded the possibility of new elections in the spring of 1947, while the other referred to the possibility that the National-Peasant Party could be given 150 seats in the Parliament in order to become the biggest party but still the multi-party government coalition would govern.²⁵ "Aftenposten" was falsely influenced by Bucharest correspondents as the British Government had no intention to criticise the Groza Government after the election as it could not challenge the Soviet domination or could make things even worse in the country.²⁶

Conclusion

The study provides various opinions in regard to the Romanian election of 19 November 1946, and creates the impression that Norwegian press was caught in the Soviet trap by presenting opposing views of the election fairness, but it is not the case. This happened because between 1945 and 1947 Norway had not defined clearly its foreign policy, wrongly believing in pacifism and good relations with the Soviet Union, including the media which followed the soon-abandoned way. Nonetheless the most read Norwegian newspapers, "Aftenposten, "Daglbladet and "Morgenbladet, criticized the fraudulent election, in fact won by the National Peasant Party, and the continuous oppression of the opposition parties before and in the day of the election allowing most Norwegians to know that soon Romania would be forced to become a Communist country, the denial of feedom for the people being one of its consequences.

²² "Arbeidet" of 29.11.1946, *Ibid.*

²³ Văllimărescu's dispatch no. 371 of 19.12.1946 to Tătărescu, *Ibid.*²⁴ *Ibid.*

Ibid.
Ibid.

²⁵ *Ibid.*

²⁶ Mark Percival, Politica britanică față de România în 1946. Romulius Rusan (ed.), Anale Sighet 5. Căderea Cortinei Începutul sfârșitului (instituții, mentalități, evenimente). Comunicări prezentate la Simpozionul de la Sighetu Marmației (20–22 iunie 1997), București (1997), 685.